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COUNCIL MINUTES 

At a meeting of the Council 
held in the University on 24 July 2024 

 
Present: 
Mrs Marian Wyn Jones (Chair), Ms Nida Ambreen, Professor Edmund Burke, Professor 
Rhiannon T. Edwards, Dr Ama Eyo, Mr Eric Hepburn
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23.76 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
A. Members were reminded that they should declare any personal, financial, or beneficial 

interest in any matter under consideration at this meeting prior to that matter being 
considered.  

 
B. Sir Paul Lambert made a declaration of interest in terms of agenda item 23.83B (NSS 

Update) due to a family connection.  [Reserved Business] 
 

No further declarations of interest were made in relation to the matters on the agenda. 
 

23.77 DEATHS  
 

A. The Chair referred to the recent deaths of: 
 
¶ Tallie Brazier, Recent Graduate in the School of Ocean Sciences 
¶ Professor Roger Eston, Former Head of School in the School of Sport, Health and 

Exercise Sciences 
¶ Howard Wyn Jones, Former Systems Support Technician, Digital Services 
¶ Claudia Williams, Honorary Fellow  
¶ Omanchi Agbaji MSci Psychology with Clinical and Health Psychology Student, 

School of Psychology and Sport Science 
¶ 
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responds to the challenges that the University faces in delivering its strategic 
objectives for the Welsh language.   

 
Dr Jones noted that he welcomed the opportunity to present to the Council at this 
time, due to the amount of work done over recent months in updating the Strategy 
and developing the Action Plan
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least 40 credits through the medium of Welsh.  In addition, the University performs 
better in terms of conversion to Welsh-medium provision.  Professor Edwards also 
noted that whilst there remains some underperformance in key subjects such as 
business, efforts continue to increase numbers. This is particularly the case in new 
programme areas such as the North Wales Medical School, where the University was a 
recipient of Coleg Cymraeg Cenedlaethol grant funding to appoint a Welsh-medium 
lecturer. 

 
C. The Chair thanked Professor Edwards and Dr Jones for their informative presentation 

and congratulated them on the work undertaken to date. It was suggested that the 
relationship and overlap between the Welsh Language Strategy and the other 
strategies, could form the basis of a future update to the Council. 

 
Dr Jones left the meeting. 
 

23.79 PROPOSED SCHOOL OF WELSH 
 

A. The Chair invited Professor Enlli Thomas to introduce the proposal from the College of 
Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences to re-establish a School of Welsh. Professor 
Thomas gave a brief overview of the proposal, highlighting some of the many benefits 
of establishing the new School, which will bring together the Department of Welsh 
and Learn Welsh North West.  It was noted that the creation of the new School would 
bring together a critical mass of staff, providing the opportunity to build on the 
successes in the field of Welsh scholarship, Welsh teaching provision, and would 
provide a golden opportunity to weave together academic and practical Welsh 
medium programmes. Establishing the School would also �����u�}�v�•�š�Œ���š�����š�Z�����h�v�]�À���Œ�•�]�š�Ç�[�•��
commitment to the Welsh language and to meeting the objectives set out in Strategy 
2030, the Welsh Language Strategy and to the themes present in many of the 
�h�v�]�À���Œ�•�]�š�Ç�[�•���}�š�Z���Œ���•�š�Œ���š���P�]���•. 

 
It was noted that the proposal was raised by the Vice-Chancellor at the last Council 
meeting, where an agreement in principle to allow the University to move forward 
with the steps required to establish the School, was given. It was reported that since 
this meeting the proposal has been through a very positive consultation process with 
staff both in the School of Arts, Culture and Languages, and across the University. In 
addition, consultation has taken place with students, the Senior Leadership Group, 
and the Senate.  Professor Edwards, as Pro Vice-Chancellor for the Welsh Language, 
welcomed the proposal, noting that the opportunities it would offer would be very 
positive for the University.  The Vice Chancellor added that the proposal was an 
important strategic development for the University in terms of its heritage and 
history.   

 
B. The Chair invited comments from members and Professor White requested 

clarification on the details and associated risks and liabilities.  
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that, on this occasion, it was likely that this would be an internal appointment.  In 
addition, there may be small indirect costs around administration and planning. It was 
confirmed that all staff included in the proposal are Bangor University staff.  

 
Dr Rees noted his support for the proposal but emphasised the need to ensure that 
Learn Welsh North West continued to receive the same recognition and opportunities 
as part of the new School.   

 
Ms Wyn raised potential risks in terms of the Learn Welsh �E�}�Œ�š�Z���t���•�š�[�•���(�µ�v���]�v�P�U�����v����
the possibility of the Centre losing funding to another provider in the future. In 
addition, she sought reassurance that the proposal would not negatively impact on 
Canolfan Bedwyr.  Professor Thomas acknowledged the points made and noted that 
the University needed to monitor how the Welsh language provision landscape 
developed over the coming year, referring also to the Welsh Language Education Bill.  
In addition, the 
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23.81 MINUTES 

 
A. The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 May 2024 were confirmed.  
 
B. An action log was provided noting progress on all outstanding Council actions. The 

Council noted the progress reports and completed actions.  
 

Supplemental Charter and Ordinances (Minute 21.5C)  
 
It was noted that the University Secretary had reported that the University had 
received the new Supplemental Charter from the Privy Council, and work has begun 
updating Ordinances. 

 
C. The latest update of the Council Workplan was noted.  
 

Professor White asked for an update on when Council would receive a briefing on global 
engagement.  The Vice-Chancellor advised that this had been delayed slightly due to 
the absence of the Pro Vice-Chancellor for Global Engagement.  It was noted that, in the 
interim, duties have been re-distributed between Professor Edwards, Professor 
Turnbull and Professor Callow and key matters were being taken forward.  It was agreed 
that an update would be brought to Council in September. 

 
23.82 CHAIRS UPDATE 

 
The Chair noted that, since the last meeting of Council, a new Labour government had been 
elected to Westminster. It was pleasing to note initial comments from Ministers around the 
financial challenges facing the higher education sector and maintaining the graduate route 
visa.  In addition, changes are also being seen in Wales, with the resignation of the First 
Minister. 
 
It was noted that HEFCW will officially come to an end on 31st July, with MEDR taking over as 
the new regulator from 1st August.

 

C.

 

F

confirmed.
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The Vice-Chancellor noted that the financial situation remains challenging across the 
sector, and further details on how the situation affects the University will be provided 
by the Chief Financial Officer later in the meeting.  
 
Research Update 

 
The Vice-Chancellor reported that HEFCW have recently announced the allocation for 
the next round of Research Wales Innovation Funding. It was noted that the funding is 
driven by several metrics in the statutory Higher Education Business and Community 
Interaction (HE-BCI) survey.  �d�Z�����h�v�]�À���Œ�•�]�š�Ç�[�• performance improved in the main key 
metrics (Collaborative Research and Contract Research), with an increase in allocation 
of 6%. However, HEFCW are applying a 6% reduction to all allocations, resulting in a 
cash flat settlement. 

 
In addition, it was reported that the national Postgraduate Research Experience 
Survey (PRES) results have been released�X���d�Z�����h�v�]�À���Œ�•�]�š�Ç�[�•��overall ranking was 10th 
out of the 53 Institutions, and the overall satisfaction score has also increased by 3% 
to 86%. The Vice-Chancellor extended his thanks to staff for this successful outcome.  

 
[Reserved Business] 

 
Visits and Events 

 
Council were informed of the following visits and events since the last meeting:  

 
¶ The Vice-Chancellor presented awards to over 20 colleagues who completed the 

Managers Programme, and congratulations were extended to all staff involved. 
 

¶ �d�Z�����^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v Summer Ball was a huge success and very well attended.  
Thanks was extended to all staff involved in making the event such a success.  
 

¶ The Vice-Chancellor reported that he had visited the Urdd Eisteddfod held in 
Maldwyn at the end of May, and the Royal Welsh Show in July. In both cases he 
was pleased to see so many staff, students and alumni visiting the stand. 
Preparations are now underway for the National Eisteddfod in early August, and 
Council members were encouraged to visit the University stand 
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The Vice-Chancellor noted the establishment of the Senior Leadership Group during 
2023/24, which discussed strategic leadership issues. This Group, working alongside 
the Senate, was considered the appropriate governance structure for the University.  
 
The Chair, and the Vice-Chancellor extended their grateful thanks to Professor 
Wheeler for undertaking a substantial amount of work.  
 
Following consideration, the Council approved the proposals made in the Report.  

 
D. The Council noted the reports from the Senate and the Executive Board.  
 
Dr Ama Eyo left the meeting. 
 

23.84 RESERVED BUSINESS 
 

23.85 RESERVED BUSINESS 
 
Dr Ama Eyo rejoined the meeting. 
 

23.86 STUDENTS’ UNION REPORT 
 

The Chair of Council invited Ms Ambreen and Mr Rowlands, as the �v���Á���^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v��
President and UMCB President to provide a verbal update on their priorities for the coming 
year. 
 
The key points included:  

 
¶ A proposed reduction in funding �š�}���š�Z�����^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v��from the University would 

be undertaken over a 3 year period, rather than the original 2 year proposal 
following discussions with members of the Executive Board. The �^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v��
would undertake a full consultation during that period with students during that 
time to inform a new funding model for clubs and societies. 

¶ Three new student trustees have been appointed, subject to ratification by the 
Trustee Board.  

¶ The new Sabbatical Officer team have undertaken several team building and 
leadership training courses over the previous few weeks. Sabbatical Officers were 
also invited to take part in the recent graduation ceremonies.  Officers enjoyed 
celebrat
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¶ Ms Ambreen has been involved in discussions with the University and the Health 
Board regarding a Healthy Weight Campaign and looks forward to taking this 
forward.   

¶ Recognising the importance of continuity and effective leadership transition, the 
recruitment of senior representatives, who previously served as course 
representatives has been undertaken. This ensures that the senior representatives 
are fully integrated and ready to support incoming course representatives from the 
start of the academic year. The proactive approach enhances the effectiveness of 
the student representation system and facilitates smoother transitions between 
student leadership roles, as well as helping to reduce training costs. 

¶ The �^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v�����}�v�š�]�v�µ���•��to work on a joint submission for the Quality 
Enhancement Review (QER).   

¶ The �^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v��have been involved in the �����À���o�}�‰�u���v�š���}�(���š�Z�����h�v�]�À���Œ�•�]�š�Ç�[�• 
Race Equality Action Plan, with several commitments from the �^�š�µ�����v�š�•�[���h�v�]�}�v 
being included as part of the final action plan.  

¶ Discussions are underway with the Bangor City Town Clerk to establish research 
bursaries aimed at supporting research students whose research has the potential 
to contribute to local high street revitalisation or initiatives.  

¶ Study aid sessions, designed to provide additional support to students during 
challenging academic periods, have been held throughout the academic year.  

¶ A Student Insight Report (SIR) on international students' needs was produced 
recently. The report will be submitted to the University soon and aims to help the 
University streneen held throughout the 
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tolerable risk 
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23.93 ANNUAL RETURN TO THE CHARITY COMMISSION 
 

The Council noted the Annual Return to the Charity Commission and thanked those involved 
in completing the return on time. 
 
 

23.94 CLOSING REMARKS 
 
The Chair thanked members for an informative and productive meeting, with several key 
matters being considered and taken forward. On behalf of the Council the Chair thanked the 
Vice Chancellor, the Executive Board, and all staff for their work over the last twelve 
months.  In addition, members of Council members were thanked for their contribution and 
engagement over the last year.  
 
Thanks was extended to the translation team for their assistance, and to the University 
Secretary and Mrs Williams for their hard work during the year. 
 
It was noted that the annual Council photograph, to be used in the Annual Report, will be 
taken at the September meeting. All members were encouraged to attend in person where 
this was possible.   
 
It was agreed that Mrs Williams would circulate a list of Council and Committee dates for 
the coming academic year. 
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